
          Please note that our lunch time for this 
event has been changed to approximately 12 
noon.  We currently have about twenty people 
signed up for this visit. We can accommodate 
more if others decide to attend but we must give 
the winery a final count by about July 
11 or 12.  The lunch is served buffet 
style and the cost per person is ap-
proximately $25. The winery is located 
on the top of a hill and has an impres-
sive view of the surrounding country-
side from the dining room and porch. 
          The plan is to meet at 10:30AM 
at the BB&T Bank which is at the 
corner of West Main and Waters St. in 
Dahlonega. This is about a block off 
the town square in the direction of El-
lijay—if you come into town from GA 
400, go to the town square and turn 
left (you may have to circle the town 
square to go in this direction).  Dave 
Kirkman has planned a short 30-40 
minute (20 mile) backroad drive to 
the winery—we’ll depart at 10:45AM. 
There are several options for the after-
noon.  A tour of the winery is included 
in the price of the meal. Dahlonega is 
a charming small mountain town and 
is worth exploring on foot.  For those 
of you who desire a longer drive, Dave 
has outlined a longer drive for the 
afternoon and will provide maps. If 
you plan to attend, please notify Roy 
Cleveland by July 12 (Monday). 
If you plan to attend the lunch but 
won’t be participating in the drive beforehand, 
the directions to the winery are included below.
Directions to Wolf Mountain Winery:

Follow GA 400 North until it ends.
Turn left on Hwy. 60 North. Continue 5 
miles to the first stoplight. Turn right onto 
Hwy. 19/60 North bypass. Continue 4 miles 
and turn left onto Ridley Road. After one-
half mile, turn left on Wolf Mountain Trail.

More information is available at 
www.wolfmountainvineyards.com.
          If you need assistance on the day of the 
drive, call Dave on his mobile at 678-296-4945 or 
Roy at 404-218-9717.

VISIT TO WOLF WINERY 
JULY 18

PRESIDENT’S LETTER
          For those of 
us who sit down 
each month to write 
a column for our 
newsletter, we only 
have one regret, and 
that is the lack of input 
from our members. We 
are all busy and time is 
an issue, but how do we 
know that we are 
heading the club in the 
right direction, if we 
don`t have widespread 
input from the 
membership? I would 
like to challenge all 
club members, and 
especially the ladies, to 
write down any ideas 
for trips, funny things 
that have happened 
with the cars, or 
anything else pertaining 
to N.G.J.C. and send it 
to us. We will make sure 
it gets included. There 
is a lot of knowledge 
and experience in this 
club that we can all 
benefit from if you will 
take the time to share! 
We already have around 
twenty members 
registered for the Wolf 
Winery tour and lunch 
on Sunday July 18th.  
Thanks much to Dave 
Kirkman for planning 
and setting this up for 
us. It should be a great 
outing!
          I hope most 
of you have by now 
received a copy of 
Jaguar Magazine from 
Jaguar Cars. This is 
complimentary to all 
J.C.N.A. members.   
There are three great 

Continued on Page 2

          With the 2005 Challenge Championship 
looming in September of 2005, we need to begin 
to educate ourselves about rallying. 
George Haldane will give a presentation about 
rallying on Saturday, July 24 at about 11:00 AM 

at Hennessy Jaguar Gwinnett in their conference 
room. If you are interested in rallying or have 
knowledge about the subject, please attend 
and share your experiences and knowledge. 
Hennessy Jaguar Gwinnett is located behind 
Gwinnett Place Mall which is at the Pleasant Hill 
Road exit off I-85. Go west on Pleasant Hill, turn 
right on Satellite Blvd and left onto Old Norcross 
and look for Hennessy on the right. Please call 
George at 770-949-9779 if you know you are at-
tending.
          We’ll have an informal lunch at a nearby 
restaurant after the session.  

RALLY TRAINING SESSION 
ON JULY 24



articles in this edition 
that give clear 
notification that Jaguar 
will be more aggressive 
in both styling and 
performance in the 
years ahead. Please 
read about the Jaguar 
RD6 concept car, the 
new Super 8 (stretched 
and supercharged) XJ 
concept, and the XK-RS 

concept car by Jag and 
RocketsportsRacing. 
(Paul Gentilozzi ). 
There are also many 
comments by George 
Ayres and Ian Callum 
as to what you might 
expect in a show room 
near you in the not-too-
distant future!
Much thanks!
Joe

Continued from front cover

          The Jaguar Enthusiasts’Club 
(JEC) is based in England and is the 
largest Jaguar car club in the world 
with over 20,000 members.  It was 
begun in 1984. We have quite a few 
JEC members in our club and Joe 
Newell and Terry Hulsey are 
personal friends with Mike Young 
who is the immediate past chairman 
of the club and have visited him in 
England and have been hosts for him 
in the US.
          In October of this year a group 
of JEC members are visiting the US 
and they are shipping their cars over 
to use while they are here. Currently 
they are planning to bring about 
55 cars (12 XKs, 18 E-Types and a 
variety of others new and old). They 
will fly into Houston and drive up 
through Mississippi to Memphis, 

then to Nashville, Chattanooga, 
Cherokee, NC, Gatlinburg, Ashville, 
and finally Charleston. They have 
invited several Jaguar clubs to meet 
up with them along their route. 
The Smoky Mountain Jaguar Club 
is planning to meet up with them 
on Sunday, Oct. 10 in Winchester, 
Tennessee where they will be putting 
on a display of their cars in the city 
park.  Winchester is located about 
50 miles northwest of Chattanooga 
just off I-24. Alternatively, some 
of us could meet up with them on 
Thursday, Oct. 14 in Asheville near 
the Biltmore House.  Some of us will 
plan to meet up with them on one of 
these dates.  If you have any interest 
in doing this, call or e-mail Roy 
Cleveland or Joe Newell

Jaguar Enthusiasts’ Club Members Tour USA

          The North Georgia 
Jaguar Club has been 
invited to display our 
cars at this year’s Wine 
South Charity event 
September 18th and 
19th (12:30 – 5:00 pm 
each day). They would 
like us to display our 
cars on Saturday and 
if we can on Sunday 
as well. The event will 
be held at:  Gwinnett 
Center, 6400 Sugarloaf 
Parkway, Duluth, GA.(12 
miles North of I-285, I-85 

exit 108). Wine South is 
an all-day event that 
celebrates food, wine, 
art and music as parts 
of the American lifestyle 
and culture. Each 
year thousands are 
delighted, entertained 
and educated about fine 
wine, gourmet dining 
and more! Wine South 
also supports the local 
community through 
charity programs.
Our participation gives 
us free entry (Tickets 

at the door are $60.00 
ea.) into the display 
and seminar areas. All 
the wine and gourmet 
food you may want, all 
for showing off your 
beloved Jaguar and 
all of the proceeds go 

to Gwinnett County 
charities.
          More information 
www.winesouth.com. 
Contact George Haldane 
770-949-9779 if you 
would like to display 
your car, George needs 

to know who will be 
there for planning 
purposes. Note:  We will 
not participate unless 
we get enough cars to 
present a good display.

New Event September 18 – 
Wine South



January 17 – Tech 
session on paint at Joe 
Newell’s garage in Ellijay 

February 21 – Indoor 
Tech session on detailing a 
car at Skip Smith’s garage 
in Atlanta 

March 11-14 – Amelia 
Island Concours

March 21 – Indoor Tech 
Session on the XK engine 
by Dick Maury of Coventry 
West

April 17 & 18 – Drive 
through Nantahala  
National Forest – overnight 
club driving event 

April 30 – May 2 –  
Walter Mitty Challenge 
and Auto Festival at Road 
Atlanta

May 8 – British Motor 
Car Day at Chateau Elan.  
Please contact member of 
Event Planning Committee 
or Roy C. if you are going 
to attend this event

May 15 & 16 – Smoky 
Mtn. Jaguar Club concours 
located at Gatlinburg- 
Pittman High School, 
Gatlinburg, Tenn

May 15 - Joint driving 
event with classic  
Thunderbird club and 
visit to Milton Robson car 
collection near Gainesville 
– club day driving event

June 13 – Carolina  
Jaguar Club concours, 
Salisbury, NC 

July 17 – Tour of Wolf 
Winery near Dahlonega 
– club day driving event

July 24 - Indoor Tech  
session on JCNA club  
rallying – session 1 –  
Hennessy Jaguar Gwinnett

August 21 – Judges 
training session for JCNA 
Concours – Hennessy 
Jaguar Gwinnett
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Dianne Hulsey 
• 770-971-4904 • 

jagman3@bellsouth.net
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John C. Yates 
• 770-516-0296 • 

johncyates@comcast.net

NEW MEMBERS
          We would like to 
welcome our new 
members since the last 
newsletter. They are

David & Judith 
Isenberg and 

Marc Williams.
Our membership is 
now at 79. Membership 
lists are available to 
any member by mail or 
e-mail.  If you would like 
one, call or e-mail   
Roy Cleveland.

September 12 –  
Driving tour in Helen, GA 
area – club day driving 
event

September 26 - JCNA 
sanctioned Concours at 
Chattahoochee Country 
Club in Gainesville

October 9-10 – Fall leaf 
cruise in Highlands, NC 
area – overnight club  
driving event

October 17 – EURO 2004 
Auto Festival at BMW 
manufacturing plant near 
Greer, SC – club event

November 5-7 - Southern 
British Weekend in  
Chattanooga, Tenn. – club 
driving event

November 20 - Business 
Meeting in the Atlanta area 
– location to be announced

December 12 - Annual 
Christmas Party at Vinings 
Club, Atlanta, GA.

SCHEDULE OF EVENTS FOR 2004
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Milton Robson car collection joint driving event with Thunderbirds May 15th.
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Derek Watson
Sales Consultant

“The Flying Scot”
Direct 770-497-5039 

Cell Phone 678-283-4818

Fax 678-957-3200
Email: derekw@hennessy-auto.com

See me for all 
your Jaguar needs

Gwinnett
3393 Old Norcross Road, 

Duluth,Georgia 30096
770-680-3000

NGJC Member

E-mail or call me 
for details on the current NGJC 

special car offers

Sleeping Cat



Newsletter Material 
          All members are 
encouraged to provide 
content for the news-
letter whether it be 
“letters to the editor”, 
technical questions 
or comments, book 
reviews of automobile 
related books, Jaguar 
or car related experi-
ences, auto museum 
visits, car products 
which you have used 
and would recommend 
or other Jaguar related 
articles. The deadline 
for submitting articles 
for the newsletter is the 
28th of each month for 
inclusion in the next 
month’s newsletter.
Please submit any 
articles for the 
newsletter to Roy 
Cleveland and he will 
forward them to John 
Yates. The preferred 
format for submissions 
is MS Word. 

Coventry West
New, Rebuilt, Recycled OEM

Jaguar & Land Rover
Parts & Accessories

Jaguar - Land Rover Lovers
call today!

800-331-2193Toll
Free

USA
Canada

www.coventrywest.com
e-mail: sales@coventrywest.com

PH: 770-484-6500
2101 RANDALL ROAD

FAX: 770-484-1419
LITHONIA, GA 30058
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          With our 
concours scheduled 
for September 26, we 
need volunteers to 
serve as judges. More 
judges mean that each 
judge will have fewer 
cars to judge.  If you’ve 
considered volunteering 
for some club duties, 
this would be a good 
place to start.  We will 
have a training session 
for concours judging 
on Saturday, August 
21 at Hennessy Jaguar 
Gwinnett (just behind 
Gwinnett Place Mall on 
Old Norcross Rd.).  Steve 
Newcome, Hennessy 
Gwinnett Sales Manager, 
and Derek Watson, 
Hennessy Gwinnett 
Salesman (& NGJC 
member), have been 
gracious enough to offer 
the use of their service 
portico area for us to 
use for this session. 

The area is covered so 
that we can conduct the 
session without having 
to be out in the sun. If 
you are willing to even 
consider serving as a 

judge, please attend this 
session. Pat Harmon will 
conduct the session. A 
group of us will probably 
get together for lunch 
preceding the session 

(information on lunch 
will follow next month).  
If you know you are 
attending, please e-mail 
or call Pat Harmon 
(770-450-6728).  It is not 

absolutely necessary 
to notify us ahead but 
it will just help insure 
that we have enough 
materials 
for everyone.

JUDGES WANTED – TRAINING SESSION ON AUGUST 21



          The Club’s 2004 Concours d’Elegance 
will be held September 26, 2004 at 
the Chattahoochee Country Club in 
Gainesville, Georgia.  This is one of the 
biggest events which we have each year.  
Last year, we had over 40 Jaguars. The 
objective is to have a delicious brunch 
with fellow enthusiasts in a pleasant 
setting and to enjoy looking at beautiful 
Jaguars. This can happen only if you and 
your Jaguar are there; so dust off your cat 
and plan to attend. Your car does not have 
to be perfect for you to attend.  In fact, it 
adds to the day if there are cars in varying 
conditions on hand. If you register for 
“Display Only,” everyone can enjoy 
seeing your car without it having 
to be judged.  The Chattahoochee 
Country Club is located on Lake 
Lanier just off Highway 60 which 
connects Gainesville and Dahlonega.  
For more information about the club 
see www.chattahoocheecountryclub.
com.
          We have arranged for a site 
convenient to the main clubhouse to 

be reserved exclusively for our use. There 
is a large covered pavilion next to the club 
swimming pool and adjacent to the car 
display area where members and entrants 
may relax in the shade. This area also will 
be reserved for our exclusive use on that 
day. A brunch (sponsored by Hennessy 
Jaguar) will be available in the clubhouse 
for our members and concours entrants.  
A private dining room facing the lake has 
been reserved for our use. The brunch 
will include the usual array of brunch 
type dishes as well as beverages and 
dessert.  Please note that for NGJC and 
JCNA members,  if you bring a Jaguar and 

enter it or display it, you will be entitled 
to two free brunches per car (up to three 
cars). The brunch charge for additional 
guests is $23 including taxes and gratuity. 
If you are unable to bring a Jaguar, you 
are welcome to attend and have brunch 
but you must fill out a registration form 
and pay for brunch. You will notice on the 
registration form there is a slight discount 
for registering before August 30. 
          This will be an officially sanctioned 
JCNA event and scores will count toward 
national standings.  JCNA rules will 
be followed; therefore, there will be a 
Champion Division and a Driven Division. 

Registration fees are detailed in the 
registration form which is included 
in this newsletter.  Volunteers are 
needed to tally scoring sheets and to 
help with some other duties.  If you 
are willing to volunteer, please call.
          The Chattahoochee Country 
Club can be accessed from I-85 
or Georgia 400.  Directions will be 
provided for both in the August 
newsletter.

Concours d’Elegance – Chattahoochee Country Club – September 26, 2004



September 26, 2004

Chattahoochee Country Club 
Gainesville, Georgia 

  
REGISTRATION FORM Due by :  August 30, 2004

Name __________________________________________ JCNA  Member No. _________
Address  __________________________________________

__________________________________________
City ________________________________ State  _________   Zip  _________
Phone No. ________________________________ Email ___________________________

________________________________

This will be an officially sanctioned JCNA event and JCNA rules will be followed.  Owner must be present for car to be   
 judged.  There will be a Champion and a Driven Division.  The fees for advance registration are $40 for the Champion 
Division and $35 for the Driven Division.  Registration fees at the Concours are $45 and $40, respectively.  Fee for addi-
tional Jaguars is $10 per car.  In the Champion Division, the entire car is  judged, including trunk and under bonnet.  In the
Driven Division, the trunk and under bonnet are not judged.  More information on rules can be found at www.jcna.com.
The fee for Display Only is $20.
JAGUAR(S):
     Model _____________________   Year  ________    Color  _____________   Division __________
     Model _____________________   Year  ________    Color  _____________   Division __________
     Model _____________________   Year  ________    Color  _____________   Division __________
     Model _____________________   Year  ________    Color  _____________   Division __________

Release of Liability:  I hereby agree to enter the above described Jaguar(s) in North Georgia Jaguar Club Concours d’Elegance on 
September 26, 2004.  In consideration of the right and privilege to enter and participate and other valuable consideration, and 
intending to be legally bound, I agree to release the Jaguar Clubs of North America, Inc., North Georgia Jaguar Club, Inc., its 
members
and officers, and the Chattahoochee Country Club from any and all liability for injuries, damage, or loss arising from my entry in 
and
attendance at the Concours.

Signed :  ____________________________________________________       Date :  ________________________

A brunch (sponsored by Hennessy Jaguar) will be available to entrants and North Georgia Jaguar Club
members at the Chattahoochee Country Club (CCC).  The brunch will be buffet style but there will be a private dining 
room for NGJC and guests.  The Chattahoochee Country Club requests that all diners wear golf or similar shirts
 (that is, shirts with collars--no T-shirts).

FEES:
First Car Registered in Champion Division before Aug. 30 ($40 
) $ ____________
First Car Registered in Driven Division before Aug. 30 ($35 )    ____________
Additional Jaguars in either division ($10 per car)   ________ X $10 =    ____________
Display Only Jaguars   ________ X $20 =    ____________
Complimentary Brunch (limit 2 per member with car)   ________ X -$0- =    ____________
Sunday Brunch ($23 per person)    ________ X $23 =    ____________

Total Fees $ ____________

Please return this completed form and check made payable to the North Georgia Jaguar Club, Inc. to:
Roy Cleveland 
P.O. Box 1377
Gainesville, GA  30503

For additional information, contact Roy Cleveland at (770) 538-0858, Pat Harmon at (770) 450-6728 or Joe Newell at 
(706) 276-6779.

NORTH GEORGIA JAGUAR CLUB 2004 Concours d’Elegance


